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HERTFORD REGIONAL COLLEGE CORPORATION
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE SEARCH COMMITTEE

WEDNESDAY 21 OCTOBER 2020
1. PRELIMINARY PROCEDURAL MATTERS

1.1
Attendance, Apologies for Absence & Agenda Order
Membership:

Mike Carver

(Chair)


(Except Item 2.1b)
Warren Gordon


Tony Medhurst 


John Sills

Jan Wing 

(Chair)


(Item 2.1b)

In Attendance:
Jayne Chaplin

(Clerk)
Apologies: 

Ian Richardson

It was RESOLVED for Item 2.1b to be taken as the last item of business and for Jan Wing to take the Chair for that Item.
1.2 Declarations of Interest


There was none.
1.3 Minutes of the Search Committee, 15 May 2021 & Matters Arising
Minutes

The Minutes of the Search Committee Meeting held on 15 May 2020 were agreed as a correct record for application of the Chair’s signature.
Matters Arising

There were no Matters Arising on which to report with all topics covered on the agenda.
2. ITEMS FOR FORMAL REVIEW OR APPROVAL 
2.1 Board Membership 

a. Membership, Recruitment & Succession Planning 
A report was presented providing an update on Corporation membership, the latest Board Profile, recruitment activity and progress in the implementation of the Board Succession Plan.
After noting discussions taking place elsewhere on the agenda (Minute 2.1b refers) members were advised that in respect of Board membership, whilst currently there were no vacancies, the terms of office for Business Members Jo Dyne (formerly Howell), Mike Carver, Mick Dempsey, Ian Richardson and Jan Wing were due to end in December 2020 and March, May and July 2021 respectively. Additionally, members were reminded that Warren Gordon had advised previously of his potential departure ahead of the end of his current term in December 2021. 

Reflecting on the forthcoming and potential membership changes there was discussion of:
· The current Board profile and areas where further work could be taken to improve representation, including minority groups. 

After concurring with the proposed focus for recruitment on addressing the potential decline/ absence in specific expertise in HR, Quality Assurance, Law and Health and observing the increased use of technology following the transition to activities and learning on-line, the inclusion of IT and digital technologies was suggested. 

Members then considered the Board’s diversity profile. Whilst acknowledging improvement over recent years it was recognised that further action could be taken for the Board to be more reflective of its community observing the local demographic and recent local and international events. The proposed setting of specific targets for improved representation and focused recruitment was welcomed and agreed.
· Recruitment activity noted to have included a search of the data-base of organisations specialising in governor recruitment with further details being sought prior to presentation of any potential candidates. 
Reflecting on recruitment activity to date, discussion included the diversity of the candidates, noting those identified possessed less experience. Whilst acknowledging this to have been a prerequisite in previous recruitment and considered to be more critical in the current challenging circumstances, the need was recognised to broaden the breadth of the Board then exploring options for so doing. Whilst recognising the additional investment required of members’ time in assisting new and less experienced members, the merits were recognised in so doing and in making greater use of the option to co-opt members to provide experience of and a transition to the full governor role and allow all parties to ascertain suitability for the role. Forming an integral element of the Board‘s Succession Plan, it was agreed that all candidates would be considered in this context.
· Impending departures in the context of the uncertainty of the current environment and the imperative to and the merits of maintaining consistency and stability within the Board to ensure continued fulfilment of responsibilities and support to and work with the Principal and Management Team noting:


i
Jo Dyne had expressed interest in reappointment for a further term of office. Giving consideration to her reappointment Jo’s specific professional expertise as a Chartered Accountant was recognised bringing in excess of 20 years’ financial expertise across different sectors along with experience risk management and acquisitions and mergers as the Finance Director of the Shared Services team at VolkerWessels UK Ltd; along with her experience and active participation in the work of the Resources Committee.
ii 
Mick Dempsey, Ian Richardson had indicated that they did not wish to continue for/commit to a further term (of four years) but that Mick was willing to continue until the end of the academic year. 
iii
Warren Gordon had confirmed subsequently his wish now to continue to the end of his term.
iv
Having completed the maximum number of terms now permissible, Mike Carver and Jan Wing were scheduled to leave in December 2020 and July 2021.
· Succession Planning noting progress against Plan generally remained on track with the exception of the objective to raise the profile of the Board in the community with the focus of attention on the completion of recruitment activity and those priorities now arising from the Covid-19 restrictions in place. Reviewing objectives more specifically, progress to date with Chair recruitment was noted to form the subject of discussion elsewhere on the agenda (Minute 2.1b refers) and with forthcoming member departures, the need was recognised to look at particular roles within the Corporation and for options to be considered and action taken accordingly.

Following discussion it was RESOLVED to RECOMMEND for the Corporation to:

· APPROVE the RE-APPOINTMENT to the Corporation of Jo Dyne for a second term of office of four years
· EXTEND the term of office of Mick Dempsey from 31 March to 31 July 2021.
b. Recruitment Update: Chair of the Corporation
Mike Carver left the meeting.

A report was presented updating members on the position to date with the recruitment of a new Chair of the Corporation and inviting consideration of the next steps and recommendations for the Corporation where required. 
Following approval in the summer term of the proposal for the resumption and conclusion of the recruitment process in the autumn term subject to further review in the context of any further developments, an update was provided. 

· Confirming Government measures in response to the Covid-19 pandemic remained in place and were likely to be subject to the subject of change with further more stringent action remaining a possibility.

· Noting that the term of office for Mike Carver, the Corporation Chair, was due to end in December 2020. 
There was consideration of options for conclusion of the process:
· In the context of the FE Commissioner’s Report and the Office for Students requirements and current Sector practice, observing Sector practice to be reflective of the particular circumstances of the organisation practice and emphasising how the current circumstances had interrupted the completion of the recruitment process. However, the imperative was recognised for bringing it to a close. 

Highlighting the unique nature of the environment within which the College currently was operating, concern was expressed about the risks to and importance of maintaining consistency and stability within the Board to best support and work with the Principal and the Management Team in leading the College through such a critical time. The timing for concluding recruitment was considered to be critical and whilst acknowledging that much of the traditional recruitment process could be conducted virtually, it was again concluded that the significance and high profile nature of the role made face to face meetings beneficial to all parties to allow all to be satisfied about suitability for the role. 
There was discussion of timescales within which the process then should be completed to avoid continual deferral of the process, considered undesirable and not in the best interests of the College; and the need for clarity and provide a period of stability and certainty whilst Government restrictions were continuing and expected to remain in place well into the spring term 2021. In that context it was agreed that the process should resume during 2021 when the current operating environment allowed but for the process to be concluded and a new Chair appointed by December 2021 at the very latest.
· Discussing the forthcoming expiry of the term of office for the current Chair of the Corporation and the potential impact on the College and the Corporation observing with no other member prepared to assume the role, the imperative to put in place contingency arrangements. The reappointment of Mike Carver was considered, recognising his in depth knowledge of the College and leadership experience to be vital in leading the Board and supporting the Principal through the challenges of the current situation. It was acknowledged however that any reappointment could be only for a very limited, time-specific and final term with alternative contingency arrangements to be made beyond that time if required.
Following discussion it was RESOLVED:
· To APPROVE the proposal to resume the recruitment process during 2021 when the operating environment allowed but for the process to be concluded and a new Chair appointed by December 2021 at the very latest with alternative contingency arrangements to be in place should this not be the case.
· The APPROVE the REAPPOINTMENT of Mike Carver as Board member and Chair of the Corporation for one, final year.
2.2 Statutory & Compliance: Audit Review of Governance
Following up on the audit of governance undertaken in the spring term 2020, which evaluated the College’s compliance with the Code of Good Governance for English Colleges, there was consideration of the recommendation for the Committee to consider the presentation of an annual report on its work.
There was discussion of the recommendation in the context of good practice and the alternative proposal for such information instead to be reflected in the College annual report, observing the later to represent the more efficient option.

After consideration it was RESOLVED to:

2.2.1 
APPROVE the proposal for commentary on the work of the committee to be included in the College Annual Report; and for the Committee’s Terms of Reference to be amended accordingly.

2.3 Arrangements - Governors Annual Conference: Jan 2021

Arrangements for the forthcoming Annual Corporation Conference were considered.


Reflecting on the success of the 2020 Conference and the current circumstances with Government restrictions in response to the Covid-19 pandemic remaining in place and expected to continue well into spring term, there was consideration of arrangements and members’ preferences for the potential programme for 2021:

2.3.1 Recognising the need for the event to be online rather than on-site.

2.3.2 Reflecting on and agreeing the proposed content in the context of:

· The College Strategic Plan and the suggested focus on the People Strategy

· The Government FE White Paper and the need for members to reflect on and provide input into the College position

· Recent events and the Black Lives Matters movement, observing the value in Unconscious Bias Training, subject to the successful pilot being undertaken.
· The retention of “governor links” sessions albeit in a revised, online format, discussing the feasibility of a demonstration/experience of online learning to provide greater insight into the student experience, online learning walks and any opportunity to talk to staff and students (focus group).
After thanking members for their input, the Principal confirmed that the Conference content would be considered in the context of the preferences expressed and the programme for the day would be produced in due course.

3. ANY OTHER BUSINESS & NEXT MEETING 

3.1 Any other business

No other business was raised.
3.2 Date of Next Meeting

Wednesday 24 March 2021 
Wednesday 7 July 2021
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